# CITY OF HENDERSONVILLE Historic Preservation Commission

### Minutes of the Meeting of April 20, 2022

Commissioners Present: Chris Battista, Jim Welter (Vice-Chair), Cheryl Jones, (Chair), Ralph Hammond-

Green, Crystal Cauley

**Commissioners Absent:** Chris Barron, Chris Dannals, Sam Hayes

Staff Present: Matthew Manley, Planning Manager/Commission Coordinator, Alexandra Hunt,

Planner I, Daniel Heyman, Staff Attorney

Call to Order. Chair called this meeting of the Hendersonville Historic Preservation Commission to order at 5:00 pm.

- Agenda. Chair moved to amend the agenda to include public comment prior to the public hearings and to move Item D up to Item C to keep the COA's together. Commissioner Welter seconded the motion to amend the agenda. Commissioner Hammond-Green moved to amend the agenda to include an update concerning staff approved COA's. Commissioner Welter seconded the motion to amend the agenda. The amended agenda was approved.
- III **Minutes.** On motion of Commissioner Hammond-Green seconded by Commissioner Welter the minutes of the Regular meeting of February 16, 2022 and the Special meeting of March 30, 2022 were approved.
- VI **Public Comment:** Chair stated anyone wishing to speak would have three minutes and no comments can be made on the public hearings for tonight.

Lynne Williams, Chadwick Avenue. Ms. Williams wanted clarification on speaking about Boyd Park. Chair stated she can make comment on Boyd Park. Ms. Williams thanked the HPC on writing the letter and having conversations concerning Boyd Park. She stated the Friends of Boyd Park and Laura E. Corn Mini-Golf will be holding an event at the library on April 30<sup>th</sup> from 2:00 to 4:00 pm. It is for the community to come out and learn about the history. She previously tried to give public input on Boyd Park at the previous two meetings but was unable to do so. She also wanted to request attention to Chadwick Avenue as a historic district potential and/or single out historic properties in this location to preserve the integrity of the neighborhood which also includes a forest with large trees that are part of the character of the neighborhood. She has a plat of Forest Hills that was platted in 1905 where her house does sit. She was told the HPC has a committee, and this may go before the committee for consideration. If there is anything she can do to facilitate that please let her know. She discussed the sale of the property that may be heard by City Council tomorrow she wasn't sure if this was the property or if it is part of the historic part of Berkley Park but if it is she wanted to bring this to the Commission's attention. Chair stated she was aware of it and the public interest meeting is tomorrow and they will get more details about it and pick up from there.

Larry Phillips, 1102 Pinebrook Circle stated he did send out a bulk email to their petitioners and received three back and would give copies to the Commission if they would like. He spoke with Jennifer Cathy the restoration specialist with the Eastern Division of the North Carolina Historic Preservation

Commission and he also reached out to Sybil Argintar and he did receive a note from her stating this is not only about mini-golf and tennis, this property has been a recreation facility donated to the community and visitors to enjoy and she also stated there was historic significance to this property. She has a resume where she has done a lot of work in historic Hendersonville, but he did not print that off. She has done a lot of the research for downtown Hendersonville. He does have a copy of the email he had sent to Matt and Cheryl. He also sent out information to Matt, Lew and Cheryl on the land swap. He wanted to let them know that City Council has left them out of what is supposed to happen with Berkley Park. On the district map they took the historic ballfield and what was supposed to be the land swap and that completely destroys the National Register of Berkley Park that is on the registry now. It takes it completely out of the National Registry. He wants to bring this to the HPC's attention since they were left out of this. Chair stated they have not been left out of this as she has had conversations with John Connet and they will have a discussion with the Commission but they can't do anything until they have the public interest meeting. Mr. Phillips stated they haven't been included when two years ago they voted to use Berkely Park as a swap and that has completely taken out the historic ballfield from public schools. That is not part of the discussion for tomorrow. He just wanted to make sure they are aware that City Council has taken out the boundaries of the ballfield on the National Registry for Berkely Park.

#### V Old Business

- V(A) **Approval of the Findings of Fact H22-01-COA.** On motion of Commissioner Welter seconded by Commissioner Hammond-Green the Findings of Fact for H22-01-COA were approved.
- V(B) 1420 Ridgecrest Update Demolition by Neglect (H21-31-DEM). Alexandra Hunt, Planner I stated the city has not heard from the attorney concerning the Ridgecrest property since last December. Staff is prepared to move forward with the Demolition by Neglect if the Commission would like. Staff just asks that this be continued to May's agenda to give staff some time to review the file and come up with a draft petition to prepare more of an update for the Commission. According to the update in December, they have determined ownership of 1420 Ridgecrest. Chair stated they do have a Code Enforcement Officer now and can move forward but they need to give staff time to put the process in order. The Commission asked staff to add this to the May agenda.
- V(C) Minor works update Ms. Hunt gave an update of the staff approved COA's that have been issued.

#### VI Other Business

VI(A) Appointments for the Community Affairs Committee and Designation Committee – Ms. Hunt explained the purpose for both committees. She stated these meetings can be held virtually. These will be monthly meetings. Appointed to the Community Affairs Committee were Commissioner Hayes, Commissioner Welter and Commissioner Hammond-Green. Appointed to the Designation Committee was Commissioner Battista, Commissioner Cauley, Commissioner Hammond-Green and Chair.

## VII New Business

VII(A) **Certificate of Appropriateness,** Dennis Dunlap, 225 N. Main Street (File No. H22-019-COA). Prior to the opening of the public hearing, Chair announced that any persons desiring to testify at any of the public hearings must first be sworn as witnesses and will be subject to cross-examination by parties or persons

whose position may be contrary to yours. A copy of the protocol for a quasi-judicial hearing is provided on the back table next to the agenda. Since this is a quasi-judicial hearing, it is very important that we have an accurate record of what goes on. Therefore, we must ask that you refrain from speaking until recognized by the Chair and, when recognized, come forward to the podium and begin by stating your name and address. Anyone who wishes to testify during the public hearings should come forward to be sworn in. Chair swore in all potential witnesses.

Chair opened the public hearing.

Alexandra Hunt, Planner I stated the city is in receipt of an application for a Certificate of Appropriateness from Dennis Dunlap of Dunlap Construction, applicant and Hendersonville Holdings, LLC, Property owner for the addition of a balcony and the replacement of windows on the second floor for a residential unit located at 225 N. Main Street. It is located above the Christmas Garden Décor and More store. The PIN is 9568-77-8673. The existing zoning is C-1 and is in the Main Street Historic District.

The applicant stated in the application that the balcony will match the existing balcony located at 231 N. Main Street, which is the subject property to the right of the building when facing N. Main Street.

A vicinity map was shown of the Main Street Overlay District with the subject property in yellow. Also shown was an aerial map of the property outlined in red.

The property is a contributing two-story Neo-Classical structure constructed circa 1910 for the People's National Bank and contains four second story windows on either side of the entrance bay. Two storefront entrances on either side of the entrance bay and are accessed from Main Street.

Photos of the existing conditions were shown. The existing balcony on 231 N. Main Street was shown. The proposed balcony will match it. Elevations of the proposed balcony were shown. The sign will be removed, and the balcony will be positioned under the four windows.

The Tree Board reviewed a vegetation removal application on March 15<sup>th</sup> submitted by the applicant to remove the Holly tree located in the front of the subject property and the Board subsequently voted to deny the vegetation removal permit given that it was a healthy Holly tree. There has been discussion that this tree could possibly be pruned and possibly later on down the road, Public Works could replace the trees as they occasionally do to something a little smaller to match the other existing street trees.

The Design Standards that were applicable to this application were shown and are included in the staff report.

Staff will answer any questions the Commission may have, and the applicant is here and can also answer any questions.

Commissioner Welter asked when the sign that they are taking down was put up. Ms. Hunt was unsure of when the sign was placed on the building. She does know it is not considered a conforming sign. The applicant did indicate to staff that the new property owners did also purchase the store and will be moving a different store into that space.

Chair asked if anyone had any further questions for staff. There were no further questions.

Dennis Dunlap, Dunlap Construction stated he is the general contractor doing the work for the unit on the second floor. Jason Kraus and his wife are the new owners. They purchased both the upstairs and the downstairs. The condo was constructed in the early 80's and they will totally gut it out and redo it. They want to match the balcony that is on the right-hand side of the building. They want to match the windows also. One of the windows would be cut to make a door out onto the balcony but it would match everything on the right side. Chair asked how much it is being cut. Mr. Dunlap stated 18 inches or so. The one on the right doesn't show it but one of those lower windows is a door. Chair stated they will be identical, and Mr. Dunlap replied yes.

Commissioner Welter asked when the balcony on the right was added. Mr. Dunlap stated he does remember but Joe Farrar the orthodontist in town, that is his condo, he added it maybe in the early to mid-90's. Commissioner Welter stated it was probably before the historic district. Mr. Dunlap stated definitely so. Ms. Hunt stated staff tried to pull records for 231 and there were none so it must be prior to being in the historic district.

Commissioner Welter asked if the windows that were going in would match all of their guidelines. Mr. Dunlap stated all he knows is they will match what is on the right-hand side. Chair asked if he knows what the materials will be. Mr. Dunlap stated no. Commissioner Welter stated they have guidelines for what the materials can be, and he assumes Mr. Dunlap will follow that. Mr. Dunlap stated yes. Chair asked if he would be ok with the Commission adding a condition to the motion that the materials will match what is in the guidelines. Mr. Dunlap stated yes.

Chair asked if the metal would be wrought iron. Mr. Dunlap stated it is steel. Mr. Dunlap stated he would match what is on the right side and he assume it is powder coated.

Commissioner Battista was concerned about the size of the balcony and the railings and if it would be appropriate even though the neighbors have one. It will considerably change the appearance of the building.

Chair stated one of the guidelines for additions is the addition cannot visually overpower the original building or comprise its historic character or destroy any significant features or materials. Can he speak to the compatibility of this in scale to what is on Main Street? She knows there are other balconies at 5<sup>th</sup> Avenue. Mr. Dunlap stated he did those, and they were duplicated from Baker-Barber photos and were based on the photos from that collection. He discussed matching what is on the building even though there are three different owners of the building. They just wanted to duplicate what is on the right side as it is all one building. Chair discussed the scale and dimensions being overpowering and asked if there were any others located on Main Street that are similar in scale and size. Mr. Dunlap stated he does not know. Commissioner Battista stated the second balcony that Mr. Farrar owns is wrought iron and is not as visually impacting.

Chair stated the other issue is the compatibility of the proposed additions of historic buildings will be reviewed in terms of mass, scales, materials, color and spacing of the windows and doors. Additions should echo the style of the original structure and additions that introduce compatible contemporary design are both acceptable. Chair stated that is what they are trying to get to. Mr. Dunlap talked about the brackets and braces and how they would not be seen. Chair asked if these are removable, if in the

future they had to take them off. Mr. Dunlap stated you could take them off. Chair asked without substantial damage. Mr. Dunlap stated there would be through-rods and bolts tied to the building. He stated the building is concrete building, the whole thing. He stated it was easy to attach to concrete. If you removed it, it would leave a three-quarter inch hole where the tie-rods went in.

Commissioner Hammond-Green asked if the awnings would be removed. Mr. Dunlap stated he did not know; he has not addressed that at all.

The Commission discussed the windows and the windows being replaced and not being the original ones. Mr. Dunlap stated the current windows are just plate glass windows.

Chair discussed having removable additions and the guideline that pertains to this. She stated with the balcony it sounds like if removed the damage would be minimal. What concerns her is if they cut an additional hole for the window. She asked Mr. Dunlap to speak to this as far as code goes. He stated it would not meet ADA to step across a windowsill. As far as code you have to have some kind of accessibility in case of fire and a window suffices but there is a minimum square footage, and it has to be operable. The three balconies he did on the Houston building they had to cut the bottom of the window out because there was an 18" step over the sill. Now it is flush, and you just walk out on the deck. But there was no HPC involved back then.

Commissioner Welter stated there needs to be a balance on the guidelines and the congruity on Main Street with what is already there. He realizes some of the changes were done before the HPC, but this doesn't seem to be too incongruous with what is typical for the Main Street lofts. Chair agreed and stated she was trying to get this to fall within the guidelines.

Discussion was made on the transoms, ones with the design in them and what Mr. Dunlap is proposing. Mr. Dunlap stated the owner told him it would match totally with what is there on the other side. Mr. Manley asked if it would have the design like what is there now and not the one in the photos. Chair asked if it would be mirrored with what the other side is. Mr. Dunlap stated yes. Mr. Manley stated a condition could be made on the awnings. The Commission was more concerned about the design of the windows and balcony railing than they were about the awnings.

Chair stated the current proposal for the record is for the windows and the transom would match what is on the right side the door would be the same as what is on the right side so proposed about 18" change and the materials for the windows and the door would be in keeping with what the historic guidelines require. Mr. Dunlap stated yes.

There were no further questions or comments. Chair closed the public hearing.

The Commission discussed symmetry and the number of balconies that are already there. No one had gone to look at the building concerning this application. Commissioner Battista had concerns about the balcony and how much it changes the façade of the building with the scale of it. Chair stated there is no uniform style of balcony for Main Street. She talked about looking at compatibility with what is there now. They discussed the character of the district. They also discussed other balconies being built and having no Commission at that time. The Design Standards were discussed that applied.

Commissioner Hammond-Green moved the Commission to find as fact that the proposed application for a Certificate of Appropriateness, as identified in file # H22-019-COA and located within the Main Street Historic District, if added according to the information reviewed at this hearing and, with any representations made by the applicant on record of this hearing, is not incongruous with the character of the Hendersonville Historic Preservation Commission Design Standards for the following reasons: The proposed addition would not diminish the original design of the building. The proposed addition retains and preserves original architectural metals. The proposed addition will be constructed so that there is the least possible damage to the building and fabric. The proposed addition is designed so that it is compatible with the historic building in mass, materials, color, and proportion and spacing of windows and doors, and either references design motifs from the historic building, or introduce a contemporary design that is compatible with the historic building. Any materials used for the windows or door will be compliant with the historic guidelines and the addition will match the other side of the building. Commissioner Welter seconded the motion which passed 4 in favor and 1 opposed (Battista).

VII(B) Certificate of Appropriateness – William Ford – 412 N. Main Street (File No. H22-024-COA).

Chair opened the public hearing.

Ms. Hunt stated the city id receipt of an application for a Certificate of Appropriateness from William Ford (applicant and Betty R. Johnson (property owner) for the addition of a vinyl wrapped metal façade on the property located at 412 N. Main Street. The applicant stated in the application they are using metal to create the vision of wood with a storefront sign. The PIN is 9568-88-0236 and the current zoning is C-1, Central Business and is located in the Main Street Historic District. This is a major work proposal.

The vicinity map was shown. The aerial view of the property was shown outlined in red.

Ms. Hunt stated this is a non-contributing building that was constructed in circa 1920. The building originally had a brick façade that was later stuccoed and modernized. The building has a historical marker that was placed on the building in 2009 and states the use as a Men's' Wear Store and Shoe Store. The photo from 1987 was shown and included in the staff report.

The existing condition of the subject property was shown. Ms. Hunt stated the sign is placed on top of the vinyl wrapped metal façade. It is not all one piece. The sign is separate. Ms. Hunt pointed out the cracks on the façade that the metal is covering. Examples of the use of natural wood for facades on Main Street were shown.

The Design Standards that applied were shown and included in the staff report.

Staff can answer any questions and the applicant is present as well.

Commissioner Hammond-Green asked if the applicant presented a picture of the proposed sign. Ms. Hunt stated currently staff is not in receipt of a sign permit from the applicant. Chair stated it is there already and are now seeking approval for what is already there. It was done after the fact. Ms. Hunt stated correct.

Commissioner Battista stated they do not know what is under the façade. Chair stated stucco but they do not know the condition. Ms. Hunt stated staff is unaware of the condition. She reached out to property manager to see if they had any pictures or photos to see what was there prior to the metal façade being placed on the storefront. They were unable to find or have any photos.

There were no further questions for staff.

William Ford, 412 N. Main Street stated he has photos showing the cracks and they actually go through the whole thing and the metal is actually preserving the structure that is up there. The stucco that was up there was falling and was hazardous to people that were walking underneath it. They thought the metal and steel would hold it and keep it secure. It is actually anchored in to keep it from falling and to preserve it. Chair asked how thick it was. Mr. Ford stated it is a pretty decent piece of steel.

Commissioner Battista asked how it was anchored. Mr. Ford stated it is anchored through the brick. He thought the guy was getting the permit but did not. Chair stated it is anchored through the stucco and through the brick. Mr. Ford stated yes, it goes through the stucco and the brick. Chair asked how many anchor points there are. Mr. Ford stated he could come back at a later date and give her the amount. Chair asked if he knew the condition of the brick underneath. Mr. Ford stated no, the stucco covers it, but the stucco was falling in big giant chips when they were moving in. He put the metal wrap up there to keep it from harming people. The canopy that was there was falling out because of the stucco.

Commissioner Welter stated the stucco was not original and there is brick behind it. He asked if there was any consideration to remove the stucco and go back to the brick. Mr. Ford stated he was not the building owner and did not know what kind of construction cost that would entail. It would also have to be done for the adjoining building as the stucco goes across on it too.

Chair stated in their guidelines the first one states "whenever repairing or renovating, it is recommended that any non-historic storefront or façade treatments including metal cladding or other non-historic alteration be removed". Starting from that standpoint because they are bound by the guidelines, they are already at the point that new materials that have been put on are not compatible so technically they would be asking him to take those off when the renovation started. As the applicant, he carries the burden to prove that it is compatible with their guidelines. The guidelines say the metal cladding is not permissible, but it also lists materials that would be historically compatible, even if you were putting it up now, new and so this type of metal façade, the materials that are up there are problematic with the guidelines. Mr. Ford stated he thought steel was allowed as one of the signs on Main Street. Chair stated steel is a material that can be used but with the wrapping and the siding it gives a false impression of what the façade is, so it is the wrapping that doesn't necessarily comply. She was asking him to give the Commission some testimony as to why he thinks it is compatible and does comply. Mr. Ford stated with it being steel that is what he found was permitted and does comply with it and he went with a piece of solid steel and the price of wood right now is massive. He felt like putting wood up there would cause even more vulnerability having to put more holes up there. Chair asked if there was any consideration to steel that didn't look like another material. Mr. Ford stated no and talked about rust marks and a building in Leicester that had steel on it and in a year red rust running down the façade. Chair asked if he looked at repairing what was there instead of covering it up. Mr. Ford stated no, there was a lot of renovation for the interior, and they put the most cost on the inside to make it safe for people walking through it.

Commissioner Welter asked if he was aware there were guidelines before he started. Mr. Ford stated he wasn't aware there were complete guidelines and when talking with the sign manufacturer, he said these were options that he had done before, and he put his faith in him and thought he knew what he was doing since he has been in business for 20 something years and came recommended from other people. He took into consideration his professional opinion.

Chair stated one of the guidelines states design the replacement feature on historic documentation. She asked if he knew if there were any type of facades on Main Street with this type of façade that would be similar. Mr. Ford stated he believes there are buildings with metal on them and also ones that have the wood but to combine them together, he is not sure.

Commissioner Hammond-Green stated the other examples in their agenda are real wood and not wrap.

Chair stated Mezzaluna has a metal feature up top so there are some examples of metal but not metal wrapped facades so this one is distinguishable. Mr. Ford stated he went with the highest quality so that you cannot tell it is not wood. Chair stated their artificial guidelines state you do not use one material to emulate another one. Chair is looking for testimony that this is historically compatible. They need examples that can tie in and show that it is compatible with the district in order to approve it. Mr. Ford stated he doesn't have that at the moment, but he was trying to emulate the other buildings around them and do it in a way that was meeting a safety factor. The more pieces you put into a building when it already has huge pieces and chips falling apart, the weaker it makes the structure. That was the number one factor with them, to find something to use for a safety factor above anything else and still give a nice, pretty image that doesn't degrade the downtown area.

Commissioner Battista asked if it was addressed with the owner about the building and pieces falling apart. Mr. Ford stated he would have to talk with his boss, she is out of town.

Commissioner Cauley asked when mentioning Mezzaluna, did they get permission from the HPC for their metal features on their building. Chair stated she did not know. Mr. Ford stated Mezzaluna's sign is starting to rust as well. That was why he did not go with a straight metal on the building, because of the rust factor.

Commissioner Battista stated it is all one piece, the sign and the façade. Mr. Ford stated it is two separate pieces.

Chair asked if there were any further questions or if anyone else would like to speak. When no one spoke, Chair closed the public hearing.

The Commission discussed things being done after the fact and people not knowing the rules. She talked about having five or six guidelines that are violated right now. She felt like as the tenant, he is in an unfair situation. The Commission discussed holding this open for more information and have staff work with them to come up with a compromise and not actually deny it. They talked about the sign not being approved. Chair stated they could hold it open for additional information from the property owner.

Chair reopened the public hearing.

Chair talked about taking a vote or leaving the hearing open and the applicant coming back next month, he has heard the guidelines that apply, and staff can help and try to assess what is there and what complies and the property owner could get involved and tell him if they are willing to do something. This is a larger issue than just a metal facade. She stated they have DRAC that can weigh on materials and what is appropriate. She feels like the tenant is in an awkward position and they are willing to work with him. Mr. Ford stated next month everyone will be out of town on the third Wednesday in May, could they do this in June? Mr. Manley stated they have a façade and a sign that has been put up without permits and staff has not gotten the dimensions of the sign from the applicant in order to process the sign permit and staff has concerns that the sign is too large and would not be a permissible sign. Staff has not received the dimensions and cannot confirm the size and are partially waiting on that and were waiting on the decision on the façade and the HPC's decision on that to move forward on the sign itself. He is hearing there is a lot of concern on the appropriateness of the façade, sounds like there are also concerns about the condition of the building and some property maintenance issues. This could fall under historic guidelines and Demotion by Neglect but also falls under the Property Maintenance Code. They have the historic façade question tonight, the sign component and the property maintenance. There is a responsible party for each of those three aspects. He doesn't think it is ideal to put it off a month and definitely not two months. Chair stated if they deny it, he can turn around and reapply. Mr. Manley stated yes, there is no limitation to applying for a COA. If there is question about this being compatible, that is what the Commission is here to decide tonight. The rest of the aspects can be handled by the appropriate parties after this. Chair stated they would need to vote on this tonight and then he can work with staff on the other issues. Mr. Ford asked if he could leave it up or does he have to take it down. He was worried about taking it down and just having an empty building there. Chair stated they will vote tonight, and the enforcement part is a question for staff, but it doesn't have to come down tomorrow. Mr. Manley stated they can work with the applicant because there is bit of a safety concern. Chair stated safety concerns are considered. Mr. Ford talked about discussing a wood replacement with the owner, but they need to determine the extent of the damage to the façade first. Chair stated they would close the public hearing and take a vote and the applicant can work with staff to move forward.

Chair closed the public hearing.

Commissioner Welter moved the Commission to find as fact the proposed application for a Certificate of Appropriateness, as identified in file # H22-024-COA and located within the Main Street Historic District, if added according to the information reviewed at this hearing and, with any representation made by the applicant on record of this hearing, is incongruous with the character of the Hendersonville Historic Preservation Commission Design Standards for the following reason: The proposed façade would not retain the commercial character of the building through contemporary design and is not compatible with the scale, design, materials, color and texture of the historic building. Commissioner Hammond-Green seconded the motion which passed unanimously.

The Commission took a short recess.

VII(C) Certificate of Appropriateness – Dennis Dunlap – 434 N. Main Street - (File No. H22-028-COA).

Chair opened the public hearing.

Ms. Hunt stated the city is in receipt of a Certificate of Appropriateness application from Dennis Dunlap of Dunlap Construction and Rudolph Haug, property owner for the replacement of an existing awning and wood siding for the property located at 434 N. Main Street. The applicant states in the application that they plan to remove wood shingles from the front awning and install new metal roof and new metal over existing wood siding. Staff has met with the applicant at the subject property twice to look at the condition of the original façade of the building after the applicant was able to remove potions of the existing awning to see if the awning could be removed completely and restore the original façade. It was determined that the original façade was beyond the scope of repair the property owner had budgeted for.

The PIN is 9568-88-0412. The property is zoned C-1, Central Business and is in the Main Street Historic District. The proposal is for a major work.

A map of the Main Street Historic Overlay District was shown with the property outlined in yellow. An aerial view of the property was shown with the property outlined in red.

This is a contributing two-story brick building constructed prior to 1908. It was remodeled around 1915 by Erle Stilwell to serve as the Queen Theater. During the remodel the added embellishments that can be seen on the upper façade of the building however since then major changes have been made to the street level façade.

Photos of the existing conditions were shown of the façade. The awning does extend to the right onto the adjoining building. The awning currently has cedar shake shingles. The panels were removed to show the existing condition behind the awning. Photos of the existing façade were shown and explained. A lot of the brick work would need repairing if the awning was removed. It appeared to be some kind of Yarn Store. The Commission and staff discussed the pillars being chopped off.

Ms. Hunt stated the applicant and property owner looked into removing the awning all together and have the original façade showing but once looking at it and given the condition of it, and the cost of repairs and materials it limited to what they can do. Mr. Dunlap gave the property owner three options. The option was shown in the presentation along with the materials they would use which is cedar shake shingles. The applicant has indicated to staff that the property owner in the alternative should the Commission find this not to be compatible would just repair the existing cedar shake shingles of the awning. The applicant is here and can speak more to that.

The Design Standards that were applicable to this project were shown.

Commissioner Hammond-Green asked if the owner had considered just removing the awning and repairing what is there. Ms. Hunt stated they did, and the applicant can speak more to that. The extent of the damage was determined by removing some of those panels and the quote that was given to try and make those repairs, the owner was willing to make those minimal repairs but when looking at the extensive damage the applicant is here to speak to the cost and the damage underneath and what it would take to repair that.

There were no further questions for staff.

Dennis Dunlap, Dunlap Construction, 720B North Grove Street stated that building was originally built as a hardware store and Erle Stilwell turned it into the theater. He doesn't know if that was a new façade that he put on it or if he did that. If you look on the right of the Queen Theater photo and the two columns there at the bottom of the Queen area, those two columns are gone from there to the ground, the marble base and everything is gone. On the left, both of those columns are completely gone, and they put a huge beam in there and they built a 2' x 6' flat roof sticking out with angle arms welded to the beam that supports that whole awning. They looked at tearing the slope part of it completely off and framing it back up to an awning that just stuck out and doing some kind of roofing on that flat roof where the cut line was. The part where he took the siding off beside the sign that's the little part you would gain with seeing when doing all of that. The rest of it is gone. Rudi owns the other little building beside it that he bought when he moved his jewelry store in there. The awning has been there since the 60's when he took possession of it. He doesn't know if that is the original cedar shake roof on it or not, he assumes it is because that roof is built in a curve. It is not flat. He really wanted to put a metal roof on it and put it to where a metal panel could lie straight on that slope but that is not congruent with the materials that the Commission will approve. The property owner has decided after much consideration that he will settle for just a repair, replace the siding and replace the shingles, stain it and get it done and just go with that. He never did a total amount for the total restoration to take it back to what the theater looked like but that is over 60 grand. It is well over 60 grand. It would cost 6 to 8 thousand dollars to tear the shakes off of it repair it and put it all together like it was in the 60's. He stated there was no rot or water damage. He is looking to replace it with like kind materials.

Ms Hunt stated this was brought to the Commission and placed on the agenda before the property owner decided to amend it and just make the repairs with like materials. Staff decided to let the applicant explain this to the Commission and kept it on the agenda.

Chair stated it is replacing in kind and repairing and there will be no new materials. Mr. Dunlap stated yes.

Chair asked if anyone had any questions or comments. No one had any questions or comments. Chair closed the public hearing.

Chair stated this is an amended application to replace in kind and make repairs and restore it to what it was.

Chair reopened the public hearing.

Mr. Manley asked if they were withdrawing the application. Chair stated she believes they are just amending it. Mr. Manley stated that amendment would be staff approved as a minor repair and the Commission would not have to take any action on that. He does not think any further action is needed this evening. Staff will work with the applicant. The COA application was withdrawn. No action was taken.

## VII(D) Update on Boyd Park

Chair stated this is not in front of you for a vote. This is for a request for direction. Chair gave brief summary of what has been done so far. A request for a recommendation from the HPC for a public space was discussed. She talked about the different sites for this. She discussed the construction of a

new mini-golf park. There are discussions for public input meetings. She would like direction on continuing the discussion on the park. Eventually they would see the mock-up drawings on Edwards Park and be kept in the loop on this. She talked about doing a study for the Local Landmark and the cost and time of this. There is more to it than just a study it has to go through a whole approval process.

Commissioner Hammond-Green moved that the Chair and Vice-Chair are authorized to continue with their actions on the Boyd Park issue. Commissioner Battista seconded the motion which passed unanimously.

Mr. Manley stated a meeting on Edwards Park would be held May 17, 2022 from 4:30 pm until 6:30 pm in the City Operations Assembly Room.

/III	Adjournment. The Chair adjourned the meeting at 7:15 p.m.
	Chair